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The Hazardous Materials and Waste Management 

Division marked several milestones during FY2014, 

from effective flood response to innovative regulatory 

approaches to new remedial technologies. Our 

accomplishments include: 

Flood and Fire Response: In 2013 Colorado faced 

more debris management challenges caused by floods 

and wildfires. Solid Waste staff responded to the 

recovery effort by being available for meetings, 

conference calls and site visits, and by drawing on past 

experience to develop 

e f f e c t i v e  d e b r i s 

management solutions. 

Working in conjunction 

with local, state and 

federal agencies, the 

focus was on helping communities return to some level 

of normalcy while having minimal impact on public 

health and the environment. The solid waste permitting 

unit provided guidance on waste streams and granted 

temporary waivers to provided regulatory relief on a 

state-wide level. The experience gained when dealing 

with wildfires and floods has proven that an 

implementable debris management plan is critical 

toward successful recovery efforts that take into account 

the human and economic impact on communities.  

Reborn Rivers: Once essentially dead due to historic 

mining impacts, the upper Arkansas River recently 

joined the ranks of Colorado’s Gold Medal Trout 

Waters. The Gold Medal section starts near Leadville 

and runs for nearly 102 miles. Streams designated as 

“Gold Medal” by the Colorado Wildlife Commission 

provide outstanding angling opportunities for large 

trout. Designations are given sparingly and represent the 

highest quality aquatic habitat in Colorado. 

The Leadville area has come a long way since mining 

began at the mouth of California Gulch in 1859. 

Formerly one of the nation’s most contentious 

Superfund sites, California Gulch cleanup has 

progressed to the point where large areas have been 

deleted from the National Priorities List. 

Compliance Improvements: The Hazardous Waste 

Program released data demonstrating that its self-

certification program for Small Quantity Generators 

(SQGs) of hazardous waste has dramatically improved 

compliance rates for this large sector that previously had 

low inspection penetration and poor compliance rates. 

Typical SQGs include auto body shops, electroplaters, dry 

cleaners and other small businesses. In the first four years 

of the self-certification program the percentage of SQGs 

in 100 percent compliance rose from 32 percent to 84 

percent — a 52-percent increase. Easy-to-follow self-

certification guidance helps de-mystify the regulations for 

business owners, while improving the working 

relationship between regulated facilities and inspectors. 

Because this sector is large and varied, program staff have 

been unable to inspect every single waste generator every 

year. Self-certification ensures 100 percent participation 

and makes more efficient use of staff resources. 

This innovative approach has attracted national attention. 

Regulators from Vermont and Oklahoma met with 

division staff in 

spring 2014 to learn 

h o w  s e l f -

certification can 

improve their states’ 

compliance rates. 

Regulatory Innovation: In January 2014, the division 

finalized a new Policy for Conditional Closure of Low-

Threat Sites with Residual Ground Water Contamination. 

Developed in coordination with the Water Quality 

Control Division and the U.S. Environmental Protection 

Agency (EPA), the policy addresses a small number of 

sites with residual contamination that is naturally 

attenuating, which pose no risk to human health and the 

environment, and where no further efforts are warranted. 

Because ongoing groundwater monitoring at such sites 

does not help environmental engineers select a new 

remedy, accelerate remediation or improve public health 

A Message from 
Gary Baughman 
Director, Hazardous Ma-
terials & Waste  
Management Division 

“Formerly one of the nation’s most contentious Superfund sites, 

California Gulch cleanup has progressed to the point where large 

areas have been deleted from the National Priorities List.” 

Baughman addressing  HMWM staff during the monthly 

division meeting  update. 
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protection, there is no technical justification for gathering 

additional monitoring data. 

New Superfund Priorities: In May 2014, years of work 

by division staff came to fruition when EPA proposed 

adding the former Colorado Smelter in Pueblo to the 

National Priorities List of Superfund sites (NPL). 

Superfund actions frequently convert contaminated land 

into productive resources and can increase local property 

values by eliminating or reducing real and perceived 

health risks and environmental contamination. A study by 

Duke and Pittsburgh universities concluded that, although 

a site’s proposal to the NPL reduces property values 

slightly, property values around sites begin to rise when 

they are officially listed. Once all cleanup remedies are in 

place, surrounding properties see significant property 

value increases, compared to pre-NPL proposal values, 

the study concluded. 

Exemplary Programs: The Radiation Program came 

through its quadrennial U.S. Nuclear Regulatory 

Commission (NRC) audit with flying colors, receiving the 

highest possible rating for seven of the eight performance 

indicators: Technical Staffing and Training, Status of 

Materials Inspection Program, Technical Quality of 

Inspections, Technical Quality of Licensing Actions, 

Technical Quality of Incident and Allegation Activities, 

Sealed Source and Device Evaluation Program, and 

Uranium Recovery Program. NRC did not make any 

recommendations and determined that the five 

recommendations from the 2010 review should be closed. 

NRC also identified a Good Practice during the review, 

regarding Colorado’s implementation of the 

Commission’s Web Based Licensing Program. The only 

incompatibility with NRC requirements was due to 

modifications to the Colorado statutes through legislation 

initiated by outside parties, and not concurred with by the 

Radiation Program. 

Technology Improvements: During the fall of 2013, the 

division oversaw conversion of the Argo Tunnel Water 

Treatment Facility’s existing process to a high-density 

sludge (HDS) process. Located in Idaho Springs, the plant 

removes heavy metals that can harm fish from water 

discharged by historic mines into Clear Creek. The HDS 

process sends metal hydroxides into a conditioning tank 

where they are coated with lime and sent back through the 

system for up to 30 additional treatment cycles. The 

process improves the plant’s efficiency, resulting in less 

material sent to landfills and savings for the state. 

Division staff collaborated with the Department of 

Defense on an innovative technology demonstration to 

detect buried munitions on the former Camp George West 

Artillery Range in Jefferson County. As a result of this 

successful demonstration, nine unexploded ordnance 

(UXO) items left from military training conducted at the 

site in the 1930s and 1940s were detected, recovered and 

safely destroyed. The demonstration not only removed 

hazardous items from a portion of the site, it illustrated 

that the technology can be successfully implemented 

across the rest of the area, raising the site’s national 

cleanup priority. 

Redevelopment Incentives: On May 15, 2013,Gov. 

Hickenlooper signed the new Brownfields Cleanup Tax 

Credit bill into law. The law allows the Voluntary 

Cleanup program to certify cleanup costs and notify the 

Colorado Department of Revenue that a project is eligible 

to receive a tax credit for cleanup and redevelopment of 

contaminated properties. The tax credit is available to 

sites that are eligible for the department’s Voluntary 

Cleanup Program. Program staff were instrumental in 

organizing stakeholder meetings to craft and support this 

new law, which reinstates the previous credit that expired 

in 2010. Available statewide, the credit is transferable, 

making it potentially available to local governments and 

non-profits that do not pay state taxes. 

Hazardous Materials and Waste 
Management Division 

For information or copies: 
Freddy Arck, Public Information Specialist 

Colorado Department of Public Health  
and Environment 

4300 Cherry Creek Drive South 
Denver, CO 80246-1530 

(303) 692-3304 
freddy.arck@state.co.us 

Gary Baughman—Director 
 
Program Managers: 
 Charles Johnson—Solid Waste 
 Joe Schleffelin—Hazardous Waste 
 Monica Sheets—Remediation 
 Dave Smith—Administration 
 Steve Tarlton—Radiation  

Contributors: Freddy Arck, Kate Lemon, 
Warren Smith 
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4300 Cherry Creek Drive South, Building B, Second Floor 

Denver, Colorado  

Telephone: 303-692-2000, 1-800-569-1831 

Website: www.colorado.gov/cdphe 

Cover photos (left-to-right, top-to-bottom): 1. Entrance to the Argo Tunnel, Central City/Clear Creek; 2. Crumb rubber from 

recycled waste tires; 3. Installing radon mitigation equipment in a home; 4. CDPHE employee giving compliance assistance;  

5. Electronic recycling efforts on the rise; 6. Another beautiful day in the state of Colorado. 

Hazardous Waste and Waste Management Division 
Hazardous Waste Program 

Radiation Control Program 

Remediation Program 

Solid Waste Materials Program 

Division Mission 

To improve the quality of the environment and public health for the citizens of 

Colorado by continuously improving our efforts to ensure proper management of 

hazardous materials and waste 


